ACJV Management Board Meeting
July 27, 2007, 2:00-6:00 p.m.
Portsmouth, New Hampshire

ACTION ITEMS
Manomet Center for Conservation Sciences to prepare letter to each state board member indicating shorebird monitoring needs in that state under the Program for Regional and International Shorebird Monitoring and requesting assistance in meeting those needs.  The letter will be accompanied by a memorandum from board Chair Ken Elowe asking each board member to report on progress on this action item at the next board meeting.

Andrew is to work with Board Chair Ken Elowe to send a letter from the board to the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service requesting explanation of the change in interpretation of the match requirement in the National Coastal Wetlands Grant Program and informing the Joint Task Force of the action.  
Joint venture staff to meet with Dan Petit of the National Fish and Wildlife Foundation (NFWF) to explore further joint venture roles with NFWF’s Keystone Initiative on Migratory Birds.
Integrated Bird Conservation Committee (IBCC) to provide additional written description to the board on a proposed change in the IBCC committee structure that would include a nongame bird member from each state.  State board members to review and identify staff to attend the next IBCC meeting in conjunction with the winter Atlantic Flyway Technical Section meetings and to develop a final proposal for the board’s consideration at their winter meeting.
Melanie Steinkamp to incorporate changes to final draft BCR 30 plan recommended during review process, post the final plan on the ACJV website and notify the board.

ACJV and Appalachian Mountains Joint Venture (AMJV) staff to draw boundary map that accurately portrays those states interested in participating in the AMJV.  

Tim Jones and Judd Howell will convene the Patuxent Science Advisory Team to provide input on the Biological Foundation Plan.  They will present a final plan for consideration by the board at the winter meeting.
Andrew Milliken to provide additional clarification in accomplishment reporting and  ask each board member for the best contact in the state to assist with gathering habitat accomplishment information and then email that person with a copy to the board member in October.  Board members to provide contact and feedback on the process.
Staff to work with North Carolina on setting up a winter meeting site on or near the Outer Banks for March 2008 and query the board for best dates.

Introductions and Old Business
Meeting was called to order by board chair Ken Elowe (Maine) at 2:00 p.m.  Management Board was welcomed by Steve Weber of New Hampshire.  Attendees introduced themselves.  
Ken Elowe discussed the status of the Action Items from the winter, 2007 board meeting in San Juan, Puerto Rico, and acceptance of the Minutes from the San Juan meeting was sought by Ken.  No changes to either were needed and both were accepted by unanimous vote.
Andrew Milliken (ACJV) briefly discussed and requested input on one action item from the last meeting - the letter to State Board members concerning participation of states in the Program for Regional and International Shorebird Management (PRISM).  There will be a letter from Manomet Center for Conservation Sciences sent to each state management board member outlining PRISM monitoring needs in that state and requesting assistance in meeting those needs.  The letter will be accompanied by a memorandum from board Chair Ken Elowe asking each board member to report on progress on this action item at the next board meeting.
Grants Program Update 
Wayne MacCallum (Massachusetts) discussed highlights of North American Wetlands Conservation Act (NAWCA) Council meeting, status of FY08 funds and percentages of funds going to Canada, U.S., and Mexico, and amounts going into the Standard and Small Grants program.  Wayne briefly discussed actions of the joint NAWCA Council and NAWMP Plan Committee meeting (further discussion of the joint meeting took place later in the meeting).  One major item the NAWCA Council moved on was to extend a Matching Contributions plan for a project in the Gulf Coast Joint Venture for an additional two years past the normal time frame to enable partners to take advantage of a single $40 million match contribution there, and which Council approved.  Discussion on Pittman-Robertson funds and a loss in some interest dollars going into the NAWCA fund prompted Council to pass a resolution that the shooting sports industry make an annual donation of monies to the NAWCA fund to offset the loss in interest dollars.  Andrew Milliken noted that the March cycle proposal submissions from the ACJV were relatively low, but this July’s cycle would probably see about 10-15 proposals coming in.  Mitch Hartley (ACJV) updated expenditures of criminal fines placed in the NAWCA fund for Massachusetts.  The $7 million in Buzzards Bay oil spill criminal fines have been fully expended through nine standard grants and one small grant.  Mitch also discussed the Overseas Shipping Group fines of $1.7 million placed in the NAWCA fund for Massachusetts.  A partnership in the Great Marsh/Parker River area is putting together proposals for these funds.  Andrew provided an update on National Coastal Wetlands Grants:  six proposals were submitted in Region 5 and only one in Region 4.  Andrew discussed more fully taking advantage of this program, and encouraging states and partners to utilize this program, noting that ACJV staff can assist with this program.  Ken Elowe discussed a recent change in the interpretation of criteria by the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service in the National Coastal Wetlands Grants program that would only give points for cash match instead of a broader interpretation including in-kind match (i.e., value of match acres).  Ken Elowe stated that this match requirement change has hurt Maine and asked other state members if this has affected their conservation efforts through this program.  John Frampton (South Carolina) and David Norris (Virginia) asked about the timing of this change and Ken Elowe explained that the criteria haven’t changed, just the interpretation, and this change was made last year.  John Frampton remarked that this was not right, and that states had always been able to use the value of land as match.  Ken Elowe stated that land donations reduce the federal funds needed and should qualify.  Ed Parker (Connecticut) asked why Federal Aid delved into this.  John Frampton asked that a letter be written asking to explain and asking the Joint Task Force to look at this.  John Frampton made a motion that we contact USFWS and that we have great concern over this action and that it should further be brought to the attention of the Joint Task Force.  The motion was seconded by Ed Parker, and the motion passed.  ACTION ITEM: Andrew is to draft a letter requesting explanation of the change in interpretation of the match requirement and informing the Joint Task Force of the action and work with that group to resolve this matter.  Steve Weber asked that Federal Aid’s role/authority in this be clarified, and Ken Elowe noted that this would be built into the letter requesting clarification of letters.  
Craig Watson (ACJV) briefly discussed Neotropical Migratory Bird Conservation Act grants, indicating that currently funded projects are on the grants handout, and that Joint Ventures are still not directly linked and plugged into this program as JVs are with NAWCA.  Mitch Hartley commented that more Neotropical grants were successful this year in the JV, pointing out various projects with active JV engagement and partners, including Audubon New York and Audubon Vermont’s grassland and forest habitat conservation programs (respectively).  There is still not much money in program, and Dan Forster (Georgia) noted that it’s competitive, but a good program if you have a good project.  Guy Foulks (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Division of Bird Habitat Conservation) remarked that the program has been funded at $3-4 million for the last four years, and that the 3:1 cash match requirement probably discourages applicants.
Presentation on National Fish and Wildlife Foundation Bird Conservation Initiative 
Dr. Dan Petit gave an excellent presentation on the new vision and direction that the National Fish and Wildlife Foundation (NFWF) is taking (presentation available).  Dan provided some background on NFWF and indicated that there is a new and aggressive Board who is interested in moving the Foundation from a funder to an investor in conservation.  NFWF has three major initiatives:  Keystone, Charter, and Venture.  Under the Keystone initiative, the focus is on birds, fisheries, wildlife and habitat, and marine and coastal species.  Dr. Petit provided examples of how each of these initiatives might work, and noted that they are currently focused on species, but strongly desire to move toward a more habitat-based landscape scale approach to their initiatives.  Dr. Petit also went through a scoring and matrix exercise that helps NFWF decide upon where to focus their efforts and dollars.  Scot Williamson (Wildlife Management Institute) asked how earlier comments on habitat-based approaches relate to the species emphasis on the NFWF website, and Dan noted that this is an old approach and that it is easier to work this way now.  Ed Parker asked when NFWF might really get into this habitat-based approach in light of State Wildlife Action Plans, and Dan said that is their next step.  Ken Elowe asked whether if it would be helpful if ACJV could come and talk to their board?  Dan replied yes, but their Board needs to see a step-by-step approach then make the tie to habitat-based approaches and landscape conservation.  Scot Williamson asked what one of the other components, Wildlife and Habitat, considered and Dan said this was sort of catch-all term.  Nick Wiley (Florida) inquired about the time framework.  NFWF has some preliminary ideas, and Nick noted the importance of long-term work.  Ray Whittemore (Ducks Unlimited) inquired about monitoring and framework program and Dan said such folks are being hired by NFWF.  Jim Fenwood (U.S. Forest Service) asked about money that has already been invested.  Ken Elowe offered ACJV assistance with NFWF Board if needed.  Dr. Petit will be meeting with joint venture staff later in the week.
Report from Waterfowl Technical Committee

David Norris updated the Board on topics covered in the ACJV Waterfowl Technical Committee meeting held July 22, 2007, and in particular, the work that they are doing relative to deriving population-based habitat objectives considering a variety of source data and methodologies.  Ken Elowe stated that developing habitat-based population objectives is probably the most important issue facing our JV now, and maybe states could assist in this habitat modeling.  David said they are looking into what states are doing already. David Norris also stated that the WTC recommended the approval of the BCR 30 Draft Implementation Plan.
Tim Jones reported that the USFWS has asked each JV to prioritize areas for new National Wetlands Inventory (NWI) mapping efforts, and Tim asked the group to respond to this request.  A sub-committee consisting of John Dunn (PA), Mike Schummer (ME) and Steve Rockwood (FL) volunteered to address this issue, and Paul Castelli asked that ACJV Asst. Coordinators (M. Hartley, M. Steinkamp, and C. Watson) assist them.
David Norris (VA) has taken over as Chair of the Waterfowl Technical Committee with Steve Rockwood (FL) becoming the new Vice-Chair.
Report from Integrated Bird Conservation Committee 

Gwen Brewer (Maryland) reported on the Integrated Bird Conservation Committee meeting held on July 23.  She briefly mentioned the PRISM letter that states need to review, which was mentioned in the opening session.  There are no new priorities from the bird initiatives, but there may be some developing relative to the shorebird committee of the Nongame Technical Section. Gwen noted that the Integrated Bird Conservation Committee (IBCC) continued to support the Northeast Coordinated Bird Monitoring (CBM) effort, and that Dan Lambert is seeking comments on the CBM framework.  Gwen summarized an extensive discussion related to IBCC structure and function, and an evaluation of how the IBCC currently is organized.  Recognizing that the committee is not fully functional, in part because of limited state representation and a lack of functional initiative working groups, a proposed new structure was presented.  This structure would add a representative from each ACJV state and would shift IBCC meetings to meet in conjunction with the Flyway Technical Sections in the winter and summer.  The current IBCC, with additional attendance by state representatives, could meet and discuss a formal change in structure at the next (winter) Flyway Technical Section meeting, and report out to the Management Board at the winter board meeting  States would designate a person to attend this meeting.   John Frampton asked if states are on the IBCC now, and Andrew replied that each state was not asked to participate initially because of logistics and because the initiative work groups were thought to have good representation from the states.  Two things have changed:  1) the initiatives (e.g. Southeast Shorebirds and Waterbirds) are not fully functional, and 2) the new nongame Flyway Technical Section was created bringing together nongame contacts from all flyway states twice a year.  A proposed solution is to have the IBCC meet in conjunction with the flyway meetings and draw upon the state members that are there for both the nongame and migratory gamebird Technical Sections.  John also asked if it would interfere with the current Flyway meetings, and he noted that it would probably be the same person and would cause additional work.  Andrew noted that the IBCC meetings would be scheduled in conjunction with but outside of the flyway meeting times.  Ken Elowe noted differences in function of the regulatory vs. habitat nature of Nongame Technical Section and the current IBCC.  John Frampton asked about representation for shorebirds and upland game birds.   Gwen noted that the IBCC state representative would be responsible for coordinating with other staff in the state about particular issues such as shorebird management and might recommend a working group outside of the IBCC representatives.  Also, functioning bird initiatives could continue to be active in the IBCC, along with state representatives.  Ken Elowe asked what issues would be tackled and what an agenda would look like.  Gwen reported that the ACJV Strategic Plan outlines the duties of the IBCC and it would be helpful to demonstrate to the board how they could help the states.  Gwen asked that states provide information to her on what they need from the IBCC.  John Frampton stated that effort should be directed at implementation and not planning, and Gwen noted that her opening statements indicated that the current desire of the IBCC is to implement and reduce planning.  ACTION ITEM:  IBCC is to provide information to Board members that will demonstrate to them how the revised IBCC would function with designated state representatives, and that they need to see this before they recommend or designate a state person to represent the revised committee.  John Frampton wanted clarification on timing and attendance of these meetings.  It was noted that the meetings would held be during the time period that the nongame Technical Section meets.  With no formal motion, Ken asked that states send representatives to the next IBCC meeting and that the committee come back with a formal recommendation later.

Review, Discussion and Approval of New England-Mid Atlantic Plan 
Melanie Steinkamp provided an update on New England/Mid Atlantic Coast Bird Conservation Region (BCR 30) planning process, outlining the process and components of the plan (presentation available).  Ed Parker, Management Board liaison for the BCR, spoke on the effort that Melanie and the ACJV has put into this effort, and recommended that the plan be summarized to make it easier to access and use by partners.  Gwen Brewer noted the strengths of the BCR 30 Draft Plan and reported that the IBCC recommended approval of the plan by the Management Board with the understanding that the edits required from the final review be made.  David Norris noted that the Waterfowl Technical Committee had also endorsed the plan with edits.  Ken Elowe noted Ed’s comments relative to all of the other planning being conducted and completed in other BCRs.  John Major (New York) inquired about missing parts of plan; Melanie noted that the version he reviewed was out of date.  Ed Parker moved to approve plan, Steve Weber seconded motion, and the motion passed, the BCR 30 Plan was approved.  Andrew noted that although there was not time to show it at this meeting, all BCR plans are being converted to websites that will have easily accessible and up-to-date information on the bird conservation priorities in that BCR.  The first BCR plan that has been set up as a website is the Lower Great Lakes St. Lawrence Plain (BCR 13): http://www.acjv.org/bcr13.htm

Report and Discussion on Appalachian Mountains Joint Venture 

David Whitehurst (Virginia) provided a history of the development of the Appalachian Mountains Bird Conservation partnership and the interaction with the ACJV Management Board.  He noted that key partners met to discuss the issues at the North American Conference and had a good discussion.  David stated that after many meetings, conference calls, and letters, the partnership decided to go ahead with new Joint Venture.  This decision was confirmed at a recent Appalachian steering committee meeting where the partners present voted unanimously to move forward with a separate JV.  He noted that as they move forward they would like to do so by working very closely with ACJV.  He also stated that there was support from both Regions of USFWS and that there would likely be very little competition for NAWCA funds since most of the conservation projects in the Appalachians are upland oriented.  Only one state (West Virginia) will leave the ACJV, two states, Massachusetts and Connecticut were peripheral to the Appalachians and thus removed from the Appalachian Mountains BCR.  David has discussed the joint venture with Gerry Barnhart and John Major of New York and Dave Chanda of New Jersey, both of whom indicated support for the decision but not participation at the board level at this time.  David did not have a chance to discuss the boundary with John Frampton of South Carolina before the board meeting.  The intent of the group is not to take away any ACJV membership other than West Virginia, but to build additional conservation partnerships.  Paul Johansen (West Virginia) commented that even though he will no longer be part of the ACJV board, he looks forward to working cooperatively with the ACJV in the future.
John Frampton noted that he does not support this new joint venture, and questioned who the body is that endorses Joint Ventures.  John’s concerns were that each BCR across the country might become a separate JV; that there is too much coordination/staffing going into these efforts;  noting at one time there was a discussion to split the ACJV into north and south regions, but that the joint venture was kept together..  Wayne MacCallum noted that his views of this action parallel that of John Frampton, and he is concerned about having structures that work collectively and not be fractured.  He provided the example of the 17 organizations working on neotropical migratory birds, which do not collaborate well.  Steve Weber noted that a comment made at the North American meeting has concerned him, that NAWCA might not work well in Appalachians and the NAWCA Act might need to be amended, and he was concerned that this might happen.  David Whitehurst said he would not support that change and does not believe that was the intent of the comment.  Paul Johansen noted that he fully supports ACJV and will not do anything that does not support the ACJV.  Ed Parker said he does not see merit in this split;  we can accomplish goals with the current structure.  Ken Elowe said there was no reason to revisit the previous discussions, but that we are evolving and conducting business based on biological objectives, and wishes the effort well, noting that we are all concerned about conservation.  David Whitehurst thanked the ACJV for all the support and constructive dialogue, and that there are partners outside of boundary that need a functional group.  John Frampton inquired about who drew the maps and had the authority to make changes.  David Whitehurst indicated that partnership is not currently interested in boundaries, and Tim Jones noted the map is a draft prepared by ACJV staff for discussion purposes.  David Whitehurst said that anyone can be involved in this new Joint Venture.
Report from NAWMP Plan Committee, Joint Meeting with NAWCA Council 

John Frampton commented that the Plan Committee, like the JV, is wrestling with the link between habitat, population levels and harvest, and that the Plan Committee needs to engage with the NAWMP Science Support Team (NSST).  With 27 recommendations from the NAWMP Assessment, Council asked how to implement these 27, and felt that there is a need to prioritize these.  The Plan Committee needs to work with JVs, and more JVs need to be engaged.  There was a short discussion on how many persons are involved with the NSST and it was noted that ACJV Science Coordinator Tim Jones and Atlantic Flyway Technical Section member Greg Balkom (Georgia) are both on the NSST.  Wayne MacCallum noted that the NAWCA Council was not going to allow the use of NAWCA funds for evaluation.  There was some discussion at the Joint meeting on how a JV gets formed, and that the Plan Committee will be writing a letter regarding administration of Joint Ventures.  Wayne indicated that Joint meetings will probably occur every two years.  Council will work to keep NAWCA “pure.”  John Frampton said that the Plan Committee discusses policy after the next North American Conference and perhaps at the upcoming Association of Joint Venture Boards meeting.
Review of NAWMP Continental Assessment Report for ACJV

Ken Elowe asked the Board to look at the Assessment handout that ACJV staff prepared, and opened it up for discussion (handout and presentation available).  Andrew Milliken noted that a table of responses to all comments, concerns and recommendations was prepared and sent out to the Waterfowl Technical Committee and board prior to the meeting.  He noted that peer review of the ACJV Biological Foundation will be helpful, especially as the ACJV further strengthens and articulates that foundation.  Ken said unless the board considered there to be a reason for a formal response then we would continue to use the document as guidance to improve the good things we are doing.
Review and Discussion of final draft Biological Foundation plan and priorities
Tim Jones discussed the concept behind the Biological Foundation Plan and the contents and challenges within the draft document (presentation available).  Tim noted that Judd Howell (USGS) was not able to make this meeting but as the Management Board member providing oversight to the plan, will continue to work with Tim and a science advisory committee at Patuxent Wildlife Research Center to provide feedback.  A major focus is on linking population objectives to habitat conservation through a habitat-based approach.  Another important issue that the Biological Foundation Plan is intended to help with is how to prioritize projects for conservation design, monitoring and evaluation, and research within the Joint Venture.  A timeline of milestones for plan completion was presented culminating with presentation of the plan for approval at the winter 2008 board meeting.  Andrew Milliken discussed the need for a framework to prioritize short-term and long-term biogical foundation work since there are many complex issues that are hard to prioritize without this framework. He noted that the findings of the Joint Task Group and NAWMP Assessment directly influence how we approach the Biological Foundation.  Ken Elowe noted that this framework and approach is important for allowing us to use a sound scientific approach to design sustainable landscapes and prioritize where we need to do what habitat conservation in conjunction with bird initiatives and also non-bird initiatives.

John Major inquired about relationship between this effort and evaluating and implementing the Farm Bill.  Andrew noted that staff have been coordinating with the USDA Natural Resources Conservation Service Conservation Effects Assessment Project,  Wayne MacCallum requested clarification on Ken’s comments about other non-bird initiatives.  Ken noted that we need to be poised to able to pool resources areas among all wildlife habitat conservation and Tim noted that this approach should apply to most conservation implementation efforts.  Scot Williamson noted that we are an all bird JV and that we have more information than most wildlife habitat conservation efforts and can use birds as indicator species – i.e., canaries in a coal mine.   Steve Weber noted that the species you choose have an impact on what you plan and deliver for, and there needs to be flexibility in any system to make changes and accommodate as necessary.  
Tim Jones encouraged input on the Biological Foundation and asks that comments be directly sent to him.  He will present a final plan for consideration by the board at the winter meeting.
Presentation of National and Regional Conservation Need Proposals 

Andrew reminded the Management Board that the IBCC last year recommended two National Conservation Need  proposals (NCNs) be submitted to AFWA, one for Conservation Design and one for Energy and Wildlife.  These two NCNs were approved as two of the seven NCNs in March, requests went out for full proposals, and JV staff and other partners submitted full proposals in June.  These proposals are being considered by AFWA committees during the summer and by the Grants Committee at the September AFWA meeting.  
Andrew discussed the Conservation Design NCN.  This NCN was submitted by partners at North Carolina State and Auburn Universities, on behalf of the joint ventures and other partners working on bird conservation in the eastern United States.  The overall objective of this proposal is to develop a consistent methodology and to enhance the capacity of states, joint ventures, and other partners to assess and design sustainable landscape conservation for birds and other wildlife in the eastern United States.
Kathy Parsons (Manomet Center for Conservation Sciences) discussed the Energy and Wildlife NCN and the role of Manomet in dealing with issues relative to the development of sustainable energy.  The goal of this project is to provide state wildlife and other partners with information and strategies for mitigating potential adverse effects to migratory species from energy development in the coastal plain and nearshore areas of USFWS Regions 4 and 5 and for making good decisions about options for energy development. 
Steve Weber noted that the Northeast Association (NEAFWA) has implemented a Regional Conservation Needs (RCNs) program by pooling State Wildlife Grant funding for regional projects.  A Request for Proposals went out in June and NEAFWA received 18 proposals requesting over twice the money available.  Recommendations will be ready by the fall meeting.  Scot Williamson noted that the success depends on the coordinators of the RCNs, and wanted to make sure the Management Board understood that Andrew played a critical role by assisting with this process.

Presentation/Discussion on Joint Task Group Report 

Min Huang (Connecticut) presented a summary of the Joint Task Group (JTG) whose charge is to 1) clarify the biological meaning of the NAWMP population objectives, 2) consider whether or how these objectives should be incorporated in Adaptive Harvest Management, 3) describe implications for both harvest and NAWMP of adopting various options, and 4) recommend a preferred option for adoption (presentation available).  Ken Elowe noted that in our JV, carrying capacity (K) is probably finite and that we really can’t add much more habitat, and that we are basically trying to slow down the rate of loss of habitat or trying to maintain what we have.  It might be different in other JVs that have less development pressure and more opportunities for habitat restoration and creation.  Jon Andrew (U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Southeast Region) asked if the JTG analyses will be factored into the upcoming sports hunting EIS – the answer was yes.  Gwen Brewer noted that presentation emphasized the need for habitat quality information and asked if approaches for obtaining this information were somewhere in the full report;  Min stated that some JVs have these specific data, and that the ACJV is working on several potential approaches to assessing exiting and future habitat quality.  Scot Williamson cautioned about using K as it relates to density-dependent species, noting that some of these relationships fail, as happened with white-tailed deer.  Ken Elowe noted that he is looking for guidance from the report on how to make policy on harvest and prioritize conservation for sustaining waterfowl habitats.  Wayne MacCallum noted how many acres of wetlands are lost in Massachusetts, and that their goal is to sustain and maintain biodiversity by setting goals for various communities (rather than relying on population habitat models).  
Discussion of Accomplishment Reporting Approach 

In the interest of time, Andrew briefly discussed steps for improving accomplishment reporting in the joint venture.  He noted that following the board discussions in February,  they would like to get a more accurate assessment not only of ACJV partner contributions but of net habitat change.  One step in the process is having a better process between joint venture staff and the states for reviewing and adding to the data on accomplishments each year in the fall.  Right now staff rely on the Waterfowl Technical Committee member to provide that information and this may not be the most appropriate person.  Andrew indicated that he would like to ask each board member for the best contact in the state to assist with gathering accomplishment information and then email that person with a copy to the board member in October.  Board members agreed to this approach
Update on FY08 ACJV Administration Budget 

Andrew indicated that the upcoming fiscal year (FY 08) joint venture administrative budget is very tight with little funds for partner travel and little or no discretionary funds.  Federal joint venture funding has been flat for several years and with increased fixed costs, there is always less money available.  He noted that it is particularly important that partners reach out to congress in support of additional joint venture funds for Fiscal Year 2009.
Report on Congressional Visits, Association of Joint Venture Management Boards 

Andrew reported on the congressional visits that were conducted in late February.  Andy Manus, Helen Hooper (TNC) and Andrew conducted visits to 16 congressional member’s staff focused on the Appropriations and Resources Committee members in the House and Senate.  Several board members also made calls to congressional staff from their states ahead of these visits.  The Association of JV Management Boards is meeting in mid-August and will be discussing implications of the Joint Task Group report on JVs as well as planning for congressional visits for next year.
Update on Northeast Coordinated Bird Monitoring 
Dan Lambert (American Bird Conservancy) provided a presentation of the status of the Northeast Coordinated Bird Monitoring effort (presentation available).  This effort came out of a multistate grant funded in 2006 and has resulted in a number of subsequent workshops and a draft plan.  The goals of the effort are: 1) broaden scope of monitoring for species most at risk; 2) coordinate programs among organizations and across spatial scales; 3)improve statistical design; 4) utilize modern data management; and 5) integrate monitoring into bird management and conservation.  They are looking for feedback by September 3.  Gwen Brewer noted that this coordinated effort was more than basic surveys; it would be designed to help with those, but was also designed to help answer management questions and evaluate the effectiveness of our conservation actions.
Update on Fish Habitat Joint Venture in Atlantic Flyway
Ed Parker discussed the various developing Fish Habitat Initiatives including the Eastern Brook Trout Joint Venture and the Atlantic Coast Fish Habitat Partnership and noted that the ACJV has a great opportunity to work with these partners to collaboratively work on habitat projects that benefit fish and birds.  Andrew made a presentation on the ACJV at the NEAFWA meeting of the fish habitat partnerships and Melanie Steinkamp made a  similar presentation at the Baltimore meeting of the Atlantic Coast Fish Habitat partnership.
Approval of Plans or 2008 Winter Meeting in North Carolina 

David Cobb (North Carolina) and Craig Watson very briefly discussed having the winter Management Board meeting in Kill Devil Hills on the Outer Banks of North Carolina, with potential field trips to Pea Island National Wildlife Refuge, Mattamuskeet National Wildlife Refuge, or other nearby state wildlife management areas.  The closest airport to fly into is Norfolk, Virginia.  Possible dates are after the Atlantic Flyway Technical Section meeting the first week of March 2008 and prior to the North American Conference beginning March 23, 2008.  Andrew will query the board as to the best dates.
Andrew recognized Paul Castelli (New Jersey) for being the chair of the Waterfowl Technical Committee for the past three years and making significant progress on the technical basis for waterfowl habitat conservation in the joint venture.

Steve Weber directed members to the reception.

Ken Elowe adjourned the meeting at 6:05 p.m. 
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